PAGE  
November 2013
Minutes of Parish Council Meeting
823

 GREAT HANWOOD PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES of the Great Hanwood Parish Council Meeting, convened at St Thomas’ Church Extension on Tuesday 22nd October 2013 at 7:30pm
PRESENT: 

Councillors:

M Roughan (Chairman)
J Percival (Vice Chairman)



G Lewis



J Fox



K Bromage
R Evans 

R Butler

In Attendance
Caroline Higgins, Clerk 

Members of the public:


4 members of the public: M Davies; W & U Longmore; Mr N Hawthorne
APOLOGIES:
M A Hood – Resigned from the Council

	Minute Ref.
	Minute
	Proposer
/ Seconder/
Action

	13/14/103
	WELCOME AND PUBLIC SESSION:
The Chairman opened the meeting and welcomed those attending.  
	

	13/14/104
	POLICE REPORT:
There being no representative from West Mercia Police present the Clerk read a written report dated 31st Oct 2013.  It was noted that Halloween had passed without incident and that the SNT have given advice on drink/driving.  The SNT is now on both Twitter and Facebook.  Locally the SNT has been actively checking traffic speeds.

	Noted

	13/14/105
	SHROPSHIRE COUNCILLOR’S REPORT:

Cllr R Evans gave a report on the budget and activities of Shropshire Council 

	Noted


	13/14/8106
	APOLOGIES:
It was noted with regret that M A Hood had tendered her resignation from the Council due to personal circumstances.  It was resolved that the Council write to Ms Hood to thank her for her services to the Council and community.
	Clerk to write

	13/14/107
	DECLARATIONS OF DISCLOSABLE PECUNIARY INTERESTS & REQUESTS FOR DISPENSATIONS:

Cllr R Butler declared a pecuniary interest in item 8 ii, Caradoc View Bus Shelter Alterations, for which he had submitted a competitive tender.
	R Butler to inform Monitoring Officer within 28 days

	13/14/108
	PARISH COUNCIL VACANCY:
The Clerk confirmed that no applications had been received for co-option to the vacancy arising at the last election.  

It was noted that the vacancy arising from the resignation of Cllr M A Hood would be advertised.  Electors will have 14 days to request an election.
	Clerk to advertise vacancy

	13/14/109
	MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING:
The minutes of the meeting held on 22nd October 2013 which had previously been circulated, were taken as read and agreed as a true record. 
The Chairman signed the amended minutes.


	KB/GL

	13/14/110
	MATTERS ARISING:
1. Oaklands View Raised Platform – The Clerk was asked to raise the matter with the Area Commissioner, Chris Edwards at a meeting arranged in December. 
2. Post Office Lane – This matter has been resolved but it was agreed to discuss the future maintenance of the hedge with the Area Commissioner as it is owned by Network Rail
3. SITA Plaque – K Bromage confirmed these have been fixed to the playground. No further action.
4. A5 Edgebold Roundabout – This work is due to start in December.  It was resolved to monitor the impact of the alterations on traffic.
5. Repair of Caradoc View Bench – The Clerk reported this bench was now secure.  No invoice has been received to date.
	Clerk 
R Evans / Clerk
Monitor

	13/14/111
	PARISH MATTERS: 
1. Community Skip Request – Cllr Evans reported that elderly residents in Caradoc View have requested a community skip.  It was resolved to consider the request under Financial Matters.
2. Pedestrian Crossing – Hanwood Bank – Cllr Evans reported that it might be possible to borrow against future CIL monies for community projects and proposed that the Council commissions a set of drawings for a feasibility study.  It was resolved to discuss this option with the Area Commissioner
3. Rotational VAS Sign – It was resolved to discuss this issue with the Area Commissioner
4. Low Bridge Height Warning Signs – It was resolved to discuss progress with the Area Commissioner
	Consider under item 14

R Evans/ Clerk to discuss with Area Commissioner.

R Evans/ Clerk

R Evans/ Clerk

	13/14/112
	CARADOC VIEW BUS SHELTER:
1. Anti-social Behaviour – The Clerk reported on a recent meeting held at Severnside offices.  Proposals had included arranging consultations with young people on Caradoc View, possibly using the Youth Bus as a venue.  This is not available during the Christmas holiday but could be deployed in February Half-term.  Alternatively an event could be arranged a The Hive.  Severnside has offered to match fund an outreach project supported by GHPC.  

It was resolved that the Youth Co-ordinator Helena Williams be invited to speak at the January meeting to report on how a similar initiative was received in Minsterley and other rural areas.
K Bromage gave a report that the problems of youths gathering in the bus shelter had reduced in recent weeks.  Youths continue to wait there occasionally but no clear pattern has been established.

Cllr R Butler left the room at 8:30pm

2. Alteration of bus shelter – 
It was confirmed by the Clerk that the project was affordable in the current financial year and it was resolved to proceed with the project.

It was confirmed by the Clerk that a grant amounting to 50% of the project costs was available from Shropshire Council.  It was resolved that the Parish Council apply for the Bus Shelter Grant.

The references of Contractor A (J R Butler) were tabled by the Clerk and considered by the Council.  It was resolved that the references were acceptable and that J R Butler should be instructed to proceed with the alteration of the shelter at the quoted price.
It was noted that the continuation of the bus service could not be guaranteed but that this is outside the control of the Parish Council.

At 8:40pm Cllr J R Butler returned to the room.
	K Bromage to keep daily log

All to report asb to Clerk

JP/RE Unanimous

MR

Unanimous

JP/RE Unanimous

	13/14/113
	CARADOC VIEW PLAY AREA:
Cllr M Roughan declared an interest as a director of Severnside Housing.

1. Anti-social behaviour – The report of the meeting given under minute 13/14/112 was agreed to have covered this item.
It was then resolved that a budget of £200 shall be allocated within the current financial year to support an outreach youth project in partnership with Severnside Housing with the objective of tackling anti-social behaviour in Caradoc View.

2. Snagging Issues – The Clerk confirmed that the snagging issues have been addressed by Sovereign but that she had prevented the contractor from altering the large play tower to address the issues raised by the post-installation inspector.  In consultation with the Chairman and the Council’s insurers it was proposed that the low risk identified by the independent inspection be noted and monitored.  A risk assessment having been undertaken the Council resolved to make no alterations at this time.
It was further resolved to arrange for the manufacture and display of suitable signs to indicate the recommended age range that each piece of equipment is designed for..  


	Clerk to review risk assessment and monitor use of equipment.
Clerk to arrange signage


	13/14/114
	PLANNING MATTERS:

1. Planning Applications;

a. 13/02067/FUL – The Cock Inn PH, Hanwood –
The Clerk reported that the developer had made a recent amendment to the proposed site layout and that the Council had been invited to comment.  The developer had also offered a larger piece of land for use as a Remembrance Garden next to the War Memorial, which could be gifted to the Parish Council.  It was decided that the strength of public concern justified further consultation and it was resolved to call a public meeting at the Cock Inn Function Room to hear public views before responding to the revised layout or offer of land.
b. 13/02910/FUL - The Oaklands, Hanwood Bank – The Clerk reported that revised designs had recently been submitted for this development.  Mr N Thorn was present with drawings to illustrate the proposed alterations.
The Chairman suspended Standing Orders and invited Mr Thorn to describe the proposed changes and the reasons for making them.  Mr Thorn presented the drawings and explained the land had been acquired by a different developer who preferred to develop a more rural style of property than was originally proposed.
The Council returned to Standing Orders.
The Council confirmed that the access road would be tarmacked along its full length and a management company formed to maintain it.  This company will also manage the trees along the access road.  The Council further confirmed that the £8,000.00 contribution for a pedestrian crossing would also be honoured by the new developer.

The Council then resolved to continue to support the revised application.

2. Planning Decisions;

a. 13/03962/FUL – 2 Poplars Avenue, Hanwood – Erection of attached garage to side; single storey front extension; garage conversion and formation of new permeable driveway – Permission granted
3. Annual Review of Place Plan – The draft being unavailable, this item was deferred to the next meeting. 
	Clerk to arrange meeting in December and publicise the meeting widely.
RE/GL Unanimous

Noted

Clerk to circulate draft for comments

	13/14/115
	ROAD SAFETY CONCERNS & PEDESTRIAN CROSSING: 
1. Community Led Concerns - The Clerk tabled the responses from SC to the list of Community Led Concerns submitted in May.
2. Rotational VAS – It was confirmed that the unit was still not working properly and it was resolved that the Clerk and RE discuss its removal at the meeting with the Area Commissioner of SC.     
At 9:25pm the Council lifted Standing Orders to enable the remaining business on the agenda to be dealt with.              
	Noted

Clerk/R Evans
RE/MR

	13/14/116
	WAR MEMORIAL: 
The Council considered how the centenary of the start of WW1 might be commemorated.  It was noted that a resident of Cruckton had a close interest in the names of those listed on the war memorial and might be willing to lead a research project.  Others to be invited included the local primary school and it was suggested that a child be invited to represent each of the fallen at the next Remembrance Sunday service

It was resolved to add the project to the next agenda as a budget heading and for further discussion.
	Contact local historians and local primary school

Add to Jan agenda

	13/14/117
	STREET LIGHTING:

1. The Clerk tabled a report on the condition and development of street lighting, which had previously been circulated to the Council members.  She confirmed that sufficient funds were held in the Council’s reserves to undertake the recommended development within the current financial year.
It was resolved to set aside a sufficient budget of £6,000.00 as an earmarked reserve for street light development but to confirm how this should be spent at the next meeting.

2. Street Lighting Faults – The Clerk reported that a number of lights no longer meet the electrical wiring standards and require upgrading.  It was resolved to set aside a budget of £1,102.54 for earth wiring and electrical safety certification and a further £300 for structural checks on lighting columns.  This work to be authorised at a later date.

	Allocate £6,000 for street lamp development

Allocate £1,102.54 for repairs and £300 for structural inspections in the current financial year

	13/14/118
	FINANCIAL MATTERS:

1. Conclusion of Audit – Noted
2. Draft Budget – The budget was briefly reviewed then deferred to the next meeting for final approval.
3. Grant Applications – The Council approved a grant application from the Village Hall Committee for £1,250 to support the insurance costs for the hall.
The Council noted a request for support from Shropshire CAB.

The Council noted the accounts submitted by the PCC in support of their application for a grant for Churchyard maintenance and that the PCC Treasurer is now K Packer.

4. HARM/Jigsaw Project Funds – It was resolved to earmark a reserve of £500.00 to protect these funds for a community project.

5. Confirmation of Payments - R Evans proposed that all payments listed on the Monthly Payment Order be approved by the Council.  This was seconded by J Percival and resolved unanimously.  Thus it was resolved to
authorise the following payments;

C Higgins
Clerk’s Expenses, (to end October):

             - Mileage
/parking  

£6.50

- Postage

     
  £1.50


                - SLCC Membership Renewal (9/15)  
£77.40





Total
    
                                £85.40

E.ON

Street lighting maintenance 

                                                                           £343.60

QC Supplies 
Printer cartridges                    £25.20     
Salary and Pensions Contributions to January 2014                            


	Approved
Noted
Noted
JP/MR



	13/14/119
	TRAINING: The Clerk summarised recent training that she had attended.

	Noted
 

	13/14/120
	CORRESPONDENCE:
The Clerk tabled the following items of correspondence; all other correspondence having been circulated electronically during the month:
M A Hood – Letter of resignation
Invoice – James the Gardener – (War Memorial Hedge) 

Booklet on Town & Village Greens 


	Letter of thanks

Invoice approved & cheque issued

	13/14/121
	CHEQUE SIGNING:

The Chairman and Cllr Evans signed the cheques authorised under minute 13/14/118.
	

	1314/122
	DATE OF NEXT MEETING:

The date of the next meeting was confirmed as 28th January 2014 at St Thomas’ Church Extension, from 7:30pm.  The press and public are welcome.
	

	
	There being no further business, the meeting closed at 10:05pm.
	


Signed (Chairman) ……………………………………… Dated 28th January 2014

